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SIGMUND MONTAG, sworn for the Defendant. 
 
I am engaged in manufacturing stationery. 
 
I am treasurer of the National Pencil Company. 
 
The company receives its mail at my office, which is two blocks from the 
pencil factory. 
 
Frank comes to my office every day of the year to get the mail and 
instructions with regard to orders and the business of the factory. 
 
He came to my office on April 26th, about ten o'clock and stayed about an 
hour. 
 
He talked to me, my stenographer, Miss Hattie Hall, and Mr. Gottheimer, 
one of the salesman. 
 
Up to about a year ago I went to the factory almost every Saturday 
afternoon. 
 
Mr. Frank would always be working at his desk on the financial sheet. 
 
The telephone in my house is 20 feet from my bed. 
 
I did not hear it ring Sunday morning. 
 
My wife was aroused by its ringing and she waked me. 
 
The man at the other end asked me if I could identify a girl that was 
killed in the basement of the pencil factory. 
 
I referred him to Mr. Darley who was most familiar with the help in the 
factory. 
 
After breakfast Mr. Frank came to my house. 
 
It was a raw, chilly morning. 
 
He was no more nervous than we were about the murder when we saw him that 
morning. 
 
I was very much agitated and trembled. 
 
My wife was very nervous and commenced to cry. 
 
I saw no marks, scratches or discolorations of any sort on his face, and 
there were no spots on his clothing. 
 
I went to the factory that morning and made a general examination, 
including the metal room. 



 
We saw nothing on the floor. 
 
Frank was very much nervous and agitated when he told us about the 
occurrence. 
 
We have a great many accidents in the metal room. 
 
They would be brought to the front of the building into the office. 
 
I heard that about nine o'clock Monday morning Mr. Frank had been taken to 
police headquarters. 
 
I knew that he had a very limited acquaintance there and I therefore 
telephoned for Mr. Herbert Haas, my personal counsel and counsel for the 
pencil company to go down there. 
 
Mr. Haas answered that he didn't like to leave home that morning, that his 
wife was expecting a new arrival, so I sent my automobile after him. 
 
Mr. Haas came back and said he was refused admittance to Mr. Frank at the 
station house, and said he was going to telephone Mr. Rosser. 
 
He then telephoned for Mr. Rosser. 
 
That was between half past ten and eleven. 
 
Mr. Rosser came down to the station house thirty or forty minutes later. 
 
I saw Mr. Rosser go upstairs. 
 
About forty minutes later Mr. Black and Mr. Haas left police headquarters 
with Mr. Frank. 
 
I always received the financial sheet on Monday morning. 
 
Mr. Frank would bring them over in envelopes. 
 
I saw the financial sheet of April 24 1913 (Defendant's Exhibit 2) on 
Monday afternoon about three o'clock. 
 
That was after Mr. Schiff called me over the telephone and asked me if I 
would sanction the employment of the Pinkertons to ferret out this crime, 
and I told Mr. Schiff to go ahead. 
 
I told him and Mr. Darley to help the authorities all in their power to 
find out the murderer, whoever he might be. 
 
CROSS EXAMINATION. 
 
Mr. Frank was well acquainted with our attorney, Mr. Haas. 
 
He was president of the B'nai B 'rith. 
 



The B'nai B'rith has between four or five hundred members, I should say. 
 
When I say that Mr. Frank had a limited acquaintance, I meant that the 
people around police headquarters did not know Mr. Frank. 
 
Mr. Frank did not ask for an attorney. 
 
Mr. Schiff told me that Mr. Frank had spoken to him about employing the 
Pinkertons. 
 
Mr. Frank was very nervous when he was at my house Sunday morning. 
 
He had already been to the undertaker's. 
 
He told me they had taken him into a dark room and flashed on a light, and 
he said he saw the little girl there. 
 
He described how she looked. 
 
He said her face was scratched and her eye was discolored, and she seemed 
to have a gash in her head. 
 
Her mouth was full of sawdust and he described her in a general way. 
 
He did not call my attention to his being nervous. 
 
He did not say anything to me about an attorney or having been to police 
headquarters. 
 
I don't know whether he had been to police headquarters or not. 
 
I authorized the employment of the Pinkertons on Monday. 
 
I had not then employed counsel. 
 
My sending Mr. Herbert Haas to see Mr. Frank was not employing counsel. 
 
I made no trade with Mr. Haas. 
 
Don't know who is paying his fee. 
 
I have not contributed anything towards it, nor has the Pencil Company. 
 
The Pencil Company is employing the Pinkertons. 
 
As to whether they have been paid yet or not, they haven't requested their 
pay. 
 
They have sent bills two or three times. 
 
I received the reports from the Pinkertons. 
 
They came sometimes every day and then sometimes they didn't for a few 
days. 



 
I got the report about finding the big stick and the pay envelope. 
 
I did not request the Pinkertons to keep the finding of the stick and the 
envelope from the police and authorities. 
 
We have little accidents almost every two weeks in the factory. 
 
There was one big accident about a year ago, a machinist, Gilbert, had his 
head bursted open in the metal department. 
 
That was about a year ago. 
 
The insurance company ordered us to clean up the factory about a week 
after Mary Phagan's death. 
 
RE-DIRECT EXAMINATION. 
 
Superintendent Pierce, of the Pinkertons, told me that his reports would 
be furnished to the police before they came to me.


